
Mining and Metal Extraction in Mexico 

I am Ahmet Deniz Bas, a PhD student in the field of metallurgical engineering at Laval 
University, Quebec, Canada. I plan to make interviews on mining and metal extraction 
processes for those who are seeking a graduate education or a job in Mexico, which has 
huge metal resources and is a world leader in the production of silver. I am pleased to 
submit my interview with metallurgical engineer Dr. Fabiola Nava-Alonso from 
CINVESTAV (Mexico). I believe that this interview would be useful and will especially 
encourage the undergraduate students who look forward to coming to Mexico and 
studying in these fields. 
 
- Ahmet Deniz Bas (ADB): Dear Dr. Fabiola, you have been working in metal 
extraction area for many years. Could you please briefly introduce your work and 
academic life? 
 
- Fabiola Nava-Alonso (FN): Hello Deniz. I graduated in Chemical Engineering at the 
Michoacan's University in Morelia, Mexico and I got at the same place a master's degree 
in metallurgy, in 1989. After a year working in the aluminium industry in Mexico City 
and in Chihuahua, I came to Laval University to obtain a PhD in metallurgy; more 
specifically in the extractive metallurgy of precious metals. The five years I spent in 
Quebec (1990-1995), were very important in my life, because besides learning the way of 
doing scientific research of the highest quality, I met many valuable people with whom I 
am still in contact.   

After receiving my PhD degree I was engaged at the Center for Research and Advanced 
Studies (CINVESTAV), a public institution leader in scientific research and postgraduate 
education in Mexico. The campus where I work is located in Saltillo, Coahuila, where 
four areas are developed: Metallurgy, Ceramics, Robotics and Energy and Natural 
Resources. The Metallurgy department is formed by 15 researchers, four of them in the 
area of extractive metallurgy. Since 1995 (20 years already!), I have been working on 
subjects related with the gold and silver extraction: technical issues as well as 
environmental control; both, for the government and for the Mexican industry. These 
industrial or fundamental projects are, at the same time, the training work for our 
postgraduate students. The main topics of my work are the precious metals recovery from 
refractory ores, the cyanide control and recovery, the use of ozone in the extractive 
metallurgy industry and the environmental control of this industry. As Mexico is a 
renowned mining country, scientists have a lot of work to solve the increasing challenges 
of complex ores, as well as the more controlled environmental regulations.  

 

 



 

Figure 1. Dr. Fabiola Nava-Alonso. 

-ADB: What are your thoughts about mining, mineral processing, and metallurgy in 
the world and in Mexico?  
 
FN: Mexico is the largest silver producer in the world and it is also a top 10 world 
producer of gold, fluorite, bismuth, celestite, sodium sulfate, wollastonite, lead, 
molybdenum, diatomite, cadmium, graphite, baryte, salt, gypsum, manganese and zinc. 
Mexico has also massive reserves of many other minerals. The prices of the metals and 
the changes in the Mexican legislation that allow now the total ownership of mines by 
foreign companies have attracted the international investment. Canadian companies have 
been at the front position of the global expansion of mining activity. While in 1990 
Canadian companies accounted for 12% of the investment in new projects in Mexico, this 
proportion increased to 33 % for the 2000, and is continuously increasing. These facts 
make mining in Mexico the second most important industry after the petroleum industry. 
Mexico is obliged to prepare human resources of higher quality to be ready to face the 
challenges of ores with poorer grades and more complexity. 

 

 

 

 



 
Figure 2. Basaltic prisms in Santa María Regla, Hidalgo, Mexico. 

 
ADB: What advice would you like to give to those who wish to do graduate studies 
in metal extraction processes in Mexico?  

- FN: For me, the graduate students in metal extraction, as well as in all other areas, 
should learn as much as they can. Besides its main studies area, it is important to master 
English, the available software (thermodynamics, statistics, etc.), and to be able to find 
out all information needed in the serious internet sites. When I select a postgraduate 
student to work with, I prefer to choose the one who wants to learn before considering his 
diplomas or grades; the one which is not scared to find surprising results and that is not 
afraid to repeat many times an experiment or to begin again and again till understanding 
something.  

 

Figure 3. Center for Research and Advanced Studies (CINVESTAV), in Saltillo, Mexico. 
 

ADB: What kind of issues do you predict will become more important in the future? 

- FN: For Mexico I think that the most important issues are the obsolete technologies that 
many plants have, the exhaustion of the deposits, and the scarcity of water. Worldwide, I 
think we all have to face the fluctuation of the price of metals, the search of competitive 
sources of energy and the availability of trained human resources.     



-ADB: Do you want to add anything else? 

FN: Yes, I would like to comment that, newly arrived at the Laval University on last 
February for a sabbatical stage; I met Professor Fathi Habashi who was emptying his 
office. Generously as usual, he donated a great part of his documents and papers from his 
archives to the CINVESTAV. We sent the material to Mexico (see photo), to be 
classified and to make it available for interested students and colleagues. We gratefully 
appreciate his gesture. 

 
Figure 4. Papers and notes on extractive metallurgy donated by Professor Fathi Habashi 
to CINVESTAV Mexico.  
 

 

-ADB: I would like to thank Dr. Fabiola Nava-Alonso for kindly accepting this interview 
and giving invaluable advice to us all. 
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